Constitution

Victorian Gold Mines NL ACN 139 255 771



Level 2 / 307 Queen Street, GPO Box 142, Brisbane Q 4001 Phone: 07 3002 8700, Fax: 07 3221 3068 Email: mailto:mail@hemhart.com.au, Web: http://www.hemhart.com.au/

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	PREL	IMINARY	1
	1.1	Name of Corporation	1
	1.2	Constitution of the Company	1
	1.3	Listing Rules	1
	1.4	Definitions and interpretation	1
	1.5	Interpretation	4
2.	OBJE	CTS AND PURPOSE	5
3.	MODIFICATION OR REPEAL OF THIS CONSTITUTION		
	3.1	Modifying or repealing Constitution	5
	3.2	Date of effect of modification or repeal	5
4.	NO L	IABILITY	5
5.	MEM	BERS	6
	5.1	Numbers of Members	6
	5.2	Becoming a Member	6
6.	SECURITIES		
	6.1	Allotment and issue of Securities	6
	6.2	Class rights	6
	6.3	Preference Shares	6
	6.4	Fractional entitlement	8
	6.5	Options Register	8
7.	CERT	TIFICATES	8
8.	MAI	NTENANCE OF REGISTER OF MEMBERS	9
	8.1	Register of Members	9
	8.2	Inspection of Register of Members	9
9.	JOIN	T HOLDERS OF SECURITIES	10
10.	CALL ON SHARES		
	10.1	Power to make calls	10
	10.2	Date and effect of call and number of payments	10
	10.3	Notice of call	11
	10.4	Revocation, postponement or extension of calls	11
	10.5	Differentiation between Members of amounts payable on calls	11
	10.6	Payment of calls in advance	11
11.	PAY	MENT OF AMOUNTS REQUIRED BY LAW	12
12.	FOR	EITURE	12
	12.1	Immediate forfeiture	12

	12.2	Redemption of forfeited Shares	13
	12.3	Cancellation of forfeited Shares	14
13.	LIEN		14
	13.1	Lien	14
	13.2	Enforcement of lien	14
	13.3	Continuing liability	15
14.	TRAN	ISFER OF SECURITIES	16
	14.1	Participation in computerised or electronic systems	16
	14.2	Form of transfers	16
	14.3	Registration procedure	16
	14.4	Transfers and Certificates	17
	14.5	Directors' powers to apply a Holding Lock and to decline to registe	er 17
	14.6	Non-interference with registration	17
	14.7	Instruments of transfer retained	18
15.	CLOS	SURE OF REGISTER	18
16.	TRAN	ISMISSION OF SECURITIES	18
	16.1	Transmission of Securities on death	18
	16.2	Transmission of Securities or bankruptcy	18
	16.3	Transmission of Securities on mental capacity	19
	16.4	Operating Rules	19
17.	INTE	RESTS RECOGNISED	19
18.	COM	PLIANCE WITH OPERATING RULES	19
19.	SALE	OF NON-MARKETABLE PARCELS	20
	19.1	Definitions	20
	19.2	Power to sell Non-Marketable Parcels	20
	19.3	Notice	20
	19.4	Procedure	21
	19.5	Sale Consideration	21
	19.6	Certificates	22
	19.7	Restriction on Exercise	22
20.	GENE	ERAL MEETINGS	22
	20.1	Annual general meetings	22
	20.2	Business at annual general meeting	22
	20.3	Director convening a general meeting	23
	20.4	Meetings requested by Members	23
	20.5	Notice of general meeting	23
	20.6	Notice of resumption of an adjourned meeting	24
	20.7	General meetings at two or more places	24

	20.8	Postponement and cancellation of general meetings	24
	20.9	Notice of change, postponement or cancellation of meeting	24
	20.10	Omission to give notice relating to general meeting	24
21.	PROC	EEDINGS AT GENERAL MEETINGS	25
	21.1	Quorum	25
	21.2	Lack of quorum	25
	21.3	Chairing general meetings	25
	21.4	Admission to and conduct of general meetings	26
	21.5	Adjournment	27
	21.6	Postponement	27
22.	PROXY		27
	22.1	Appointment of proxy	27
	22.2	Proxy instruments	28
	22.3	Proxy to be received by Company	28
	22.4	Power to demand poll	28
	22.5	Revocation of proxy	28
	22.6	Validity of votes of proxy	29
	22.7	No liability	29
23.	BODY CORPORATE REPRESENTATIVE		29
	23.1	Appointment of corporate representative	29
	23.2	Authority to act as corporate representative	29
	23.3	Instrument to be received by Company	30
	23.4	Revocation and appointment of corporate representative	30
	23.5	Validity of votes of corporate representative	30
	23.6	No liability	30
24.	VOTING		31
	24.1	Entitlement to vote	31
	24.2	Unpaid calls	31
	24.3	Restricted Securities	31
	24.4	Casting vote	31
	24.5	Proxy vote to be identified	31
	24.6	Voting on resolution	32
	24.7	Objection to righto vote	32
	24.8	Membership at a specified time	32
	24.9	Minutes	32
25.	POLL		33
	25.1	Chair may determine to take a poll	33
	25.2	Right to demand poll	33

	25.3	Procedure for demand poll	33
26.	APPC	DINTMENT AND REMOVAL OF DIRECTORS	33
	26.1	Number of Directors	33
	26.2	Appointment of Directors	34
	26.3	Confirmation of appointment	34
	26.4	Removal of Director	34
	26.5	Cessation of Director	34
	26.6	Rotation of Directors	35
	26.7	Resignation of Directors	35
27.	POW	ERS AND DUTIES OF THE BOARD	35
28.	NEGO	DTIABLE INSTRUMENTS	36
29.	MAN	AGING DIRECTOR	36
30.	ALTE	RNATE DIRECTORS	36
	30.1	Appointment and terms of appointment	36
	30.2	No liability	37
	30.3	Remuneration of alternate	37
	30.4	Notice and attendance at Board meetings	37
	30.5	Voting of alternate	38
	30.6	Termination of appointment of alternate	38
	30.7	Cessation of appointment of alternate	38
31.	REMUNERATION AND REIMBURSEMENT FOR EXPENSES		38
	31.1	Remuneration of Director	38
	31.2	Reimbursement of expenses	38
32.	BOAF	RD AND COMMITTEE MEETINGS	39
	32.1	Convening meetings	39
	32.2	Notice of meetings	39
	32.3	Omission to give notice	39
	32.4	Use of technology	39
	32.5	Quorum at meetings	40
	32.6	Chair of meetings	40
	32.7	Passing resolutions at meetings	40
	32.8	Casting vote	40
	32.9	Conduct of meetings	40
	32.10	Written resolutions	41
	32.11	Minutes of meetings	41
33.	DIRE	CTOR'S INTERESTS	41
	33.1	Declaration of interest	41
	33.2	Voting by interested Directors	41

34.	APPC	DINTMENT OF SECRETARY	42
35.	REMOVAL AND REMUNERATION AND AUDITOR		42
	35.1	Remuneration of Auditor	42
	35.2	Removal of Auditor	42
	35.3	Auditor's attendance at general meetings	42
36.	FINANCIAL RECORDS		43
	36.1	Member's access to financial records	43
	36.2	Directors' access to financial records	43
	36.3	Access to financial records after ceasing to be a Director	43
37.	DIST	RIBUTIONS	43
	37.1	Payment of dividends	43
	37.2	Provisions and reserves	43
	37.3	Deductions from dividends	43
	37.4	Restricted Securities	43
	37.5	Determination of dividend	44
	37.6	Place to which payment to be paid	44
	37.7	Transfer of assets	44
	37.8	Record Date	44
	37.9	Entitlement to dividends	44
	37.10	Capitalisation of profits	45
38.	NOTICES		45
	38.1	General	45
	38.2	How to give a communication	45
	38.3	Communications by post	46
	38.4	Communications by fax	46
	38.5	Communications by email	46
	38.6	After hours communication	46
39.	INDEMNITY AND INSURANCE		46
	39.1	Indemnity	46
	39.2	Documenting indemnity	47
	39.3	Insurance	47
40.	WIN	DING UP	47

VICTORIAN GOLD MINES ACN

A COMPANY LIMITED BY SHARES

CONSTITUTION

1. **PRELIMINARY**

1.1 Name of Corporation

The name of the Company is Victorian Gold Mines NL ACN 139 255 771.

1.2 Constitution of the Company

This is the Constitution of the Company.

1.3 Listing Rules

- (a) notwithstanding anything contained in this Constitution, if the Listing Rules prohibit an act being done, the act must not be done;
- (b) nothing contained in this Constitution prevents an act being done that the Listing Rules require to be done;
- (c) if the Listing Rules require an act to be done or not to be done, authority is given for that act to be done or not to be done (as the case may be);
- (d) if the Listing Rules require this Constitution to contain a provision and it does not contain such a provision, this Constitution is treated as containing that provision;
- (e) if the Listing Rules require this Constitution not to contain a provision and it contains such a provision, this Constitution is treated as not containing that provision; and
- (f) if any provision of this Constitution is or becomes inconsistent with the Listing Rules, this Constitution is treated as not containing that provision to the extent of the inconsistency.

1.4 **Definitions and interpretation**

In this constitution:

ASTC means ASX Settlement and Transfer Corporation Pty Ltd.

ASTC Settlement Rules means the operating rules of ASTC and, as

appropriate, the operating rules of ASX and the operating rules of Australian Clearing House Pty Ltd.

ASX means ASX Limited.

Auditor means the person appointed for the time being as the auditor of the Company.

Board means the Directors and alternates present at a meeting, duly convened as a Board meeting, at which a quorum is present.

Business Day has the meaning given to that term in the Listing Rules.

Certificate means any certificate issued by the Company on issue, or registration of transfer, of any Security and any duplicate of that certificate.

CHESS has the meaning given to that term in the ASTC Settlement Rules.

CHESS Approved Securities means Securities which are approved in accordance with the ASTC Settlement Rules.

Company means Victorian Gold Mines NL ACN 139 255 771.

Constitution means the constitution for the time being of the Company as constituted by this document and any resolutions of the Company modifying this document.

Corporations Act means the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth).

CS Facility has the same meaning as prescribed CS facility in the Corporations Act.

CS Facility Operator means the operator of a CS Facility.

Default Rate means the interest rate per annum that is the sum of 3% and the rate advised by the Commonwealth Bank of Australia Limited (or such other bank as is nominated by the Company) as an equivalent rate charged by that bank for overdrafts in excess of \$100,000.

Director means a person who is a director for the time being of the Company and **Directors** means more than one Director, and in relation to rules applying to meetings of the Board, including voting by Directors and material personal interests, references to Directors include alternates.

Holder means:

(a) in respect of a Share, the Member who holds that Share; and

(b) in respect of any other Security, the person who is entered in the records kept by the Company as the holder of that Security.

Holding Lock has the meaning given to that term in the Listing Rules.

Listing Rules means the Listing Rules of ASX and any other rules of ASX which are applicable while the Company is admitted to the official list of ASX, each as amended or replaced from time to time, except to the extent of any express written waiver by ASX.

Managing Director means any person appointed for the time being as a managing director of the Company.

Market Transfer means:

- (a) a transfer of Shares pursuant to or connected with a transaction entered into on the stock market operated by ASX and includes a Proper ASTC Transfer; or
- (b) an issue of Shares as a result of the exercise of any rights, options or convertible notes where such rights, options or notes are traded on ASX.

Member means a person who is, or who is registered as, a member of the Company or, in the case of joint holders of any Share, who are, or who are registered as, joint holders of that Share, and **Members** means more than one Member.

Official Quotation in respect of Securities means quotation on the official list of ASX and **Officially Quoted** has a corresponding meaning.

Operating Rules means the operating rules for the time being of a CS Facility regulating the settlement, clearing and registration of uncertificated securities, except to the extent of any express written waiver by the CS Facility Operator.

Option means an option to subscribe for an unissued Security.

Option Holder means any person granted any Option and **Option Holders** is to be construed accordingly.

Options Register means the register of Option Holders.

Proper ASTC Transfer has the meaning given to the term proper ASTC transfer in the *Corporations Regulations 2001*.

Register means:

- (a) in respect of Shares, the Register of Members;
- (b) in respect of other Securities, the records of Holders kept by the Company.

Register of Members means the register of Members maintained pursuant to the Corporations Act.

Replaceable Rules means the replaceable rules applicable to a no liability company limited by shares which are set out in the Corporations Act.

Restricted Securities has the meaning given to that term in the Listing Rules.

Restriction Agreement has the meaning given to that term in the Listing Rules.

Secretary means any person appointed for the time being as, or to perform the functions of, secretary of the Company.

Security includes any Share, any unit of a Share, any rights to Shares, any option to subscribe for any Share, any instalment receipt and other security with rights of conversion to equity in the share capital of the Company and any debenture issued by the Company.

Share means any share in the share capital of the Company, and **Shares** means more than one Share.

1.5 Interpretation

In this Constitution:

- (a) the words "including", "include" and "includes" are to be construed without limitation;
- (b) a reference to legislation is to be construed as a reference to that legislation, any subordinate legislation under it, and that legislation and subordinate legislation as amended, re-enacted or replaced for the time being;
- (c) a reference to a "person" includes a corporate representative appointed pursuant to section 250D of the Corporations Act;

- (d) headings are used for convenience only and are not intended to affect the interpretation of this Constitution; and
- (e) a word or expression defined in the Corporations Act, the ASTC Settlement Rules or the Listing Rules and used, but not defined, in this Constitution has the same meaning given to it in the Corporations Act, the ASTC Settlement Rules or the Listing Rules; and
- (f) references to the Listing Rules apply if the Company is on the official list of ASX, but do not apply if it is not.

2. OBJECTS AND PURPOSE

The sole object of the Company is:

- (a) to prospect for ores, metals, or minerals;
- (b) to obtain ores, metals, or minerals;
- (c) to sell or dispose of ores, metals, minerals or other products of mining;
- (d) to invest in companies that are involved in the activities set out in
 (a), (b) or (c) and/or the support of those activities as a supplier, equipment, goods, staff or services; and
- (e) to carry on any business or activity necessary for, or incidental to, any of (a), (b), (c) or (d).

3. MODIFICATION OR REPEAL OF THIS CONSTITUTION

3.1 Modifying or repealing Constitution

This Constitution may be modified or repealed only by a special resolution of the Company in a general meeting.

3.2 Date of effect of modification or repeal

Any modification or repeal of this Constitution takes effect on the date the special resolution is passed or any later date specified, or provided for, in the resolution.

4. NO LIABILITY

No Member (past or present) is liable to contribute any amount to the property of the Company on the winding up of the Company.

5. MEMBERS

5.1 Numbers of Members

The Company must have at least one Member.

5.2 Becoming a Member

Subject to the Corporations Act, the Listing Rules and this Constitution, a person becomes a Member on the registration of that person's name in the Register of Members.

6. SECURITIES

6.1 Allotment and issue of Securities

Subject to the Corporations Act, the Listing Rules and this Constitution, the Board may allot and issue Securities (including Options) in the Company to any person on such terms and with such rights as the Board determines.

6.2 Class rights

- (a) Subject to the Corporations Act, the Listing Rules and this Constitution, the Board may issue any Security with any preferred, deferred or other special rights or restrictions as to dividends, voting, return of capital, payment of calls or otherwise as the Board determines.
- (b) If the share capital of the Company is divided into different classes, unless the terms of issue of any class provide otherwise:
 - any right attaching to securities in that class may be cancelled, abrogated or varied by a special resolution passed at a separate meeting of the Holders of the issued Securities of that class or with the consent in writing of the Holders of three-quarters of the issued Securities of that class; and
 - (ii) any right attaching to Securities of any class issued with preferred or other rights will not be abrogated or varied by the creation or issue of further Securities ranking equally with those Securities.
- (c) The provisions of the Corporations Act and this Constitution relating to special resolutions and meetings of the Company apply to a special resolution or meeting referred to in paragraph (b) with any necessary modifications.

6.3 **Preference Shares**

- (a) The Company may issue preference Shares, including preference Shares which are, or at the option of the Company are, liable to be redeemed.
- (b) Each preference Share issued by the Company:

- (i) confers on the Holder a right to receive a preferential dividend at the rate, on the basis and on the terms as to redemption (if redeemable) determined by the Board under the terms of issue and which may be cumulative if, and to the extent, the Board determines for the purpose of the terms of issue;
- (ii) may participate with each ordinary Share in profits if, and to the extent, the Board determines for the purposes of the terms of issue;
- (iii) confers on its Holder the right, in priority to the payment of any dividend on any other class of Share, to the preferential dividend;
- (iv) confers on its Holder the right in a winding up and on redemption (if redeemable) to payment in priority to any other class of Shares of:
 - A. the amount of any dividend accrued but unpaid on the preference Share at the date of winding up or the date of redemption (if redeemable); and
 - B. any amount paid up on the preference Share;
- does not confer on its Holder any right to participate in the profits or property of the Company except as set out in this rule;
- (vi) to the extent the Board determines for the purposes of the terms of issue, may confer a right to a bonus issue or capitalisation of profits in favour of holders of those Shares only; and
- (vii) does not entitle its Holder to vote at any general meeting except in the following circumstances:
 - on any resolution to reduce the share capital of the Company;
 - B. on any resolution that may affect the rights attached to the preference Share;
 - C. on any resolution to wind up the Company;
 - on any resolution for the disposal of the whole of the property, business and undertaking of the Company;
 - E. on any resolution to approve the terms of a buyback agreement;
 - F. on any resolution during a period in which a dividend or part of a dividend on the preference Share is in arrears; or
 - G. on any resolution during the winding up of the Company.

(c) The issue of any Security which ranks in priority to preference Shares in any respect will be treated as a variation or abrogation of the rights of the preference Shares. The issue of any Security ranking equally with preference Shares will not be treated as a variation of any of the rights of the preference Shares if that Security may not be redeemed until all existing preference Shares have been redeemed or converted to another class of Security.

6.4 Fractional entitlement

If on any issue of Securities (including on a distribution or bonus issue), a Holder is entitled to a fraction of a Security, the Board may deal with that fractional entitlement, on behalf of that Member, in any manner determined by the Board to be appropriate.

6.5 **Options Register**

- (a) The Company must maintain an Options Register setting out:
 - (i) the name and address of each Option Holder;
 - (ii) the date on which the name of the Option Holder is entered in the Options Register;
 - (iii) the date of grant of the Options to each Option Holder;
 - (iv) the number and description of the Securities in respect of which the Options were granted;
 - (v) either:
 - A. the period during which the Options may be exercised; or
 - B. the time by which the Options may be exercised;
 - (vi) any event that must happen before the Options may be exercised;
 - (vii) any consideration for the grant of the Options; and
 - (viii) any consideration for the exercise of the Options or the method by which that consideration is to be determined.
- (b) This information must be entered in the Options Register 14 days after any grant of an Option.

7. CERTIFICATES

(a) If the Company participates in a computerised or electronic share transfer system conducted in accordance with the Listing Rules, the Company is not required to issue a Certificate for the Securities held by a Holder and may cancel a Certificate without issuing another Certificate where the non issue of a Certificate is permitted by the Listing Rules or the Operating Rules. The Board may determine to issue a Certificate in respect of any Security or Securities, to cancel any Certificate and to replace any Certificate that is worn out, defaced, stolen, lost or destroyed.

- (b) If Securities are not subject to a computerised or electronic share transfer system, a Certificate for the Securities must be issued in accordance with the provisions of the Corporations Act, this Constitution and the Listing Rules.
- (c) Each Certificate must set out:
 - (i) the name of the Company and the fact that it is registered under the Corporations Act;
 - (ii) the class of the Securities; and
 - (iii) the amount (if any) unpaid on the Securities.
- (d) Where the Company has determined not to issue Certificates or to cancel existing Certificates, a Holder will have the right to receive such statements of holdings as are required to be distributed to a Holder under the Corporations Act, the Listing Rules or the Operating Rules.

8. MAINTENANCE OF REGISTER OF MEMBERS

8.1 **Register of Members**

The Company must maintain a Register of Members setting out:

- (a) the name and address of each Member;
- (b) the date on which each person became a Member;
- (c) the date on which each allotment of Shares took place;
- (d) the number of Shares in each allotment;
- (e) the Shares held by each Member;
- (f) the class of the Shares;
- (g) the Share numbers (if any), or Certificate number (if any) relating to the Shares;
- (h) the amount paid on the Shares;
- (i) whether or not the Shares are fully paid;
- (j) any amount unpaid on Shares;
- (k) if notified, whether the Share is held beneficially or not; and
- (I) in respect of each person who has ceased to be a Member, the date on which that person ceased to be a Member.

8.2 Inspection of Register of Members

The Register of Members must be kept at the Company's registered office or principal place of business. A Member may inspect the Register of Members between the hours of 9.00 am and 5.00 pm on any Business Day. No amount may be charged for inspection.

9. JOINT HOLDERS OF SECURITIES

Where two or more persons are registered as the joint holders of any Security:

- (a) subject to the Corporations Act, the Company will not register more than three people as joint holder of any Security;
- (b) they hold that Security as joint tenants with rights of survivorship;
- (c) each Certificate must set out the name of all joint holders;
- (d) on the death of any one or more of them, the survivor or survivors, as the case may be, are the only persons the Company recognises as having legal title to that Security;
- (e) if the Company is required by the Corporations Act or the Listing Rules to issue a Certificate in respect of a Security, the Company must issue one Certificate and must give notice to the joint holder whose name appears first in the Register;
- (f) each of them is jointly and severally liable to pay each call or instalment of each call and interest and any other amount payable in respect of that Security;
- (g) on transfer of that Security the instrument of transfer must be signed by all joint holders;
- (h) if the Board receives a request to convene a general meeting in accordance with this Constitution from any joint holder or any joint holders of that Security, the request must detail any proposed resolution, the name or names of the joint holder or holders requesting the meeting and be signed by all of the joint holders making the request. For this purpose, signatures of joint holders may be contained in more than one document;
- (i) if more than one joint holder attends a general meeting and purports to be entitled to vote on any resolution at that meeting, the joint holder whose name appears in the Register before the names of other joint holders attending the meeting may vote; and
- (j) any one of them may give a receipt for any amount paid in respect of that Security.

10. CALL ON SHARES

10.1 **Power to make calls**

Subject to the Corporations Act, the Listing Rules and this Constitution and the terms on which the Shares are on issue, the Board may make a call or calls on any Member in respect of any amount unpaid on any Share held by that Member.

10.2 Date and effect of call and number of payments

(a) Subject to the terms on which the Shares are on issue, a call is made on the date the Board resolves to make a call or, where the

date of any call is specified in the terms on which the Shares are on issue, on the date the Board allots the Shares.

- (b) Subject to the terms on which the Shares are on issue, a call may be payable in one payment or in instalments.
- (c) A call is not effective unless the amount which is the subject of the call is payable at least 14 days after the call is made.

10.3 Notice of call

- (a) Subject to the terms on which the Shares are on issue and the Listing Rules, at least seven days' notice must be given to the Member of the date on which the amount of the call or the instalment of the call must be paid.
- (b) Subject to the terms on which the Shares are on issue and the Listing Rules, the notice must state:
 - (i) the amount of the call or, as the case may be, the amount of each instalment;
 - (ii) the date (or dates) for payment;
 - (iii) the time (or times) for payment; and
 - (iv) the place (or places) for payment.
- (c) The notice must be sent by post.
- (d) If notice is not provided to the Member, the call is not payable.
- (e) Any unintentional omission or error in giving or not giving notice of a call or the non-receipt of notice of a call by any person entitled to receive notice does not invalidate the call.

10.4 Revocation, postponement or extension of calls

Subject to the terms on which the Shares are on issue and the Listing Rules, before the Company receives any amount due under any call or instalment, the Board may resolve to revoke, postpone or extend the period within which that call or instalment must be paid. If the Board so resolves, the Board must notify all persons on whom the call was made.

10.5 Differentiation between Members of amounts payable on calls

The terms on which Shares are on issue may differ between Members as to the amount to be paid on any call or instalment and the date (or dates) on which payment is to be made.

10.6 Payment of calls in advance

(a) The Board may accept any sum in respect of any amount uncalled or called but not yet payable on any Share. The Board may authorise payment by the Company of interest on the whole or any part of any sum so accepted until the date on which the sum paid is payable under a call. The interest rate will be determined by the Board.

- (b) Any sum so accepted is:
 - (i) to be treated as a loan to the Company, not as share capital of the Company until the date on which the sum is payable under a call or instalment; and
 - (ii) not to be taken into account in determining an entitlement to vote or the amount of any distribution in respect of any Share.
- (c) The Board may repay any sum so accepted at any time on giving the Member not less than ten days' notice.

11. PAYMENT OF AMOUNTS REQUIRED BY LAW

The Company may make payment to any government authority (including any taxation authority) in respect of the Member, the death of the Member or any Security or distribution (including any dividend) if it is required by law to make payment. The Company may, but it is not obliged to notify the Member of its intention to make payment.

12. FORFEITURE

12.1 Immediate forfeiture

- (a) Subject to this Constitution, if payment of a call in respect of a Share is not made within 14 days after the call became payable, then the Share is immediately forfeited.
- (b) The forfeited Share must be offered for sale by public auction within six weeks after the call became payable.
- (c) At least 14 days, but not more than 21 days, before the date of the sale, the sale of the forfeited Shares must be advertised in a daily newspaper circulating generally throughout Australia.
- (d) An intended sale of forfeited Shares that has been advertised in accordance with this Constitution may be postponed. The date to which the sale is postponed must not be more than 21 days after the advertised date of sale.
- (e) If the intended sale of forfeited Shares is postponed, the date to which the sale is postponed must be advertised in a daily newspaper circulating generally in Australia.
- (f) An intended sale of forfeited Shares may be postponed more than once, but the sale cannot be postponed to a date more than 90 days from the first date fixed for the intended sale.
- (g) A forfeited Share may be sold credited as paid up to the sum of:
 - (i) the amount paid on the Share at the time of forfeiture;
 - (ii) the amount of the call; and

- (iii) the amount of any other call becoming payable on or before the day of the sale.
- (h) The Board may fix a reserve price for a forfeited Share that is to be sold. The reserve price must not exceed:
 - (i) the amount of the call due and unpaid on the Share at the time of forfeiture; and
 - (ii) the amount of any other calls that become payable on or before the date of the auction.
- A forfeited Share may be withdrawn from sale if no bid at least equal to the reserve price set by the Board is made at the auction for sale.
- (j) If:
 - (i) no bid for a forfeited Share is received at the auction; or
 - (ii) a forfeited Share is withdrawn from sale,

the Share must be held by the Directors in trust for the Company and disposed of in the manner determined by a resolution of the Company.

- (k) If a forfeited Share is withdrawn from sale, and unless specifically provided for in a resolution of the Company, the Share must first be offered to the Members for a period of 14 days before being disposed of in any other manner.
- (I) A Member is not entitled to vote in respect of any forfeited Share held by the Board in trust.
- (m) The proceeds of the sale of a forfeited Share must be applied in the following order:
 - (i) to pay the expenses of the sale;
 - (ii) to pay any expenses necessarily incurred in respect of the forfeiture; and
 - (iii) to pay the calls on the forfeited Share that are due and unpaid.
- (n) The balance (if any) of the sale of the forfeited Shares must be paid to the Member whose Shares have been sold on production by that Member of the Certificate (if any) that relates to those forfeited Shares.
- (o) If a sale of a forfeited Share is not held in time because of error or inadvertence, a late sale is not invalid if it is held as soon as practicable after the discovery of the error or inadvertence.

12.2 **Redemption of forfeited Shares**

(a) if a Member's Share has been forfeited, the Member may pay the Company, at any time up to or on the last Business Day before the proposed sale:

- (i) all calls due on the Shares; and
- (ii) if the Company so requires:
 - A. a portion, calculated on a pro rata basis, of all expenses incurred by the Company in respect of the forfeiture; and
 - B. a portion, calculated on a pro rata basis, of all costs and expenses of any proceeding that has been taken in respect of the forfeiture.
- (b) On payment, the Member is entitled to the Share as if the forfeiture had not occurred.

12.3 Cancellation of forfeited Shares

Subject to the Corporations Act, by resolution passed at a general meeting, the Company may cancel any forfeited Share.

13. LIEN

13.1 Lien

- (a) The Company has a first and paramount lien:
 - (i) on each Security in respect of any payment which the Company is required by law to pay (and has paid) in respect of the Security; and
 - (ii) on each Security acquired under an employee incentive scheme for money payable to the Company in relation to them, including any loan under an employee incentive scheme.
- (b) The Company may do all things necessary or appropriate for it to do to protect any lien or other right to which it may be entitled under any law or this Constitution.
- (c) By notice, the Board may discharge or waive, in whole or in part, any lien or declare any Security to be wholly or partly exempt from a lien, but otherwise no act or omission is to be taken as discharging or a waiver or grant of an exemption from any lien. A lien may not be discharged or waived otherwise.
- (d) If the Company registers the transfer of any Security subject to a lien without giving notice of the lien to the transferee the lien is treated as waived as against the transferee.

13.2 Enforcement of lien

- (a) The Board may sell or otherwise dispose of any Security the subject of a lien, if:
 - a sum in respect of which the lien exists is due and payable but is unpaid;

- (ii) the Company has provided notice to the Holder or if the Company has notice of the death, bankruptcy or the mental incapacity of the Holder, provided notice to the person entitled to be registered as the holder of that Security:
 - A. setting out that amount due but unpaid, paid or required to be paid or outstanding;
 - B. requiring payment of that amount; and
 - C. stating that the Security is liable to be sold or otherwise disposed of if payment of that amount is not made within 14 days after the date of the notice; and
- (iii) the amount specified in the notice is not paid in full in accordance with the notice.
- (b) The terms on which and manner by which any Security may be sold or otherwise disposed of are to be determined by the Board.
- (c) Interest accrues and compounds daily at the rate determined by the Board or, if no such rate is determined, at the Default Rate on the amount due but unpaid, costs and expenses paid in connection with the enforcement of the lien and the sale or other disposal of the Securities.
- (d) The Company may receive the net proceeds of the sale or other disposal of any Security and execute an instrument of transfer in respect of the Security. The Company must apply the net proceeds of the sale or disposal of any Security in or towards satisfaction of, first, costs and expenses paid or payable in connection with the enforcement of the lien and the sale or other disposal of that Security and second, all amounts due but unpaid and accrued interest on all those amounts.
- (e) The Company must pay any balance of the net proceeds of sale or other disposal to the person whose Security has been sold or otherwise disposed of.
- (f) The purchaser is entitled to assume that the proceeds of sale or other disposal have been applied in accordance with this Constitution and is not responsible for the application of the purchase money by the Company.

13.3 **Continuing liability**

If the net proceeds from the sale or other disposal are less than the sum of the amount:

- (a) due but unpaid in respect of that Security;
- (b) the costs and expenses paid or payable in connection with the enforcement of the lien and the sale or other disposal; and
- (c) interest on those amounts (together the **Shortfall**),

the person, whose Security has been sold or otherwise disposed of, continues to be liable for and must pay to the Company an amount equal to the Shortfall together with interest at the Default Rate.

14. TRANSFER OF SECURITIES

14.1 Participation in computerised or electronic systems

The Board may do anything it considers necessary or desirable and that is permitted under the Corporations Act and the Listing Rules to facilitate the Company's participation in any computerised or electronic system established or recognised by the Corporations Act or the Listing Rules for the purposes of facilitating dealings in Securities.

14.2 Form of transfers

- (a) Subject to this Constitution, a Holder may transfer all or any of the Holder's Securities by:
 - any computerised or electronic system established or recognised by the Listing Rules or the Corporations Act for the purpose of facilitating dealings in Securities, including a transfer that may be effected under the Operating Rules or other electronic transfer process; or
 - (ii) an instrument of transfer in writing in any usual or common form or in any other form that the Board approves.
- (b) Except in the case of a Proper ASTC Transfer, the transferor remains the Holder of the Securities until the name of the transferee is entered in the Register in respect of those Securities.
- (c) In the case of a Market Transfer, the Company must comply with the obligations imposed on it by the Listing Rules and the Operating Rules and any applicable legislation in connection with any transfer of Securities.
- (d) Restricted Securities cannot be disposed of during the escrow period that applies in respect of those Securities except as permitted by the Listing Rules or ASX.
- (e) During a breach of the Listing Rules relating to Restricted Securities, or a breach of a Restriction Agreement, the holder of the Restricted Securities is not entitled to any dividend or distribution or voting right in respect of the Restricted Securities.

14.3 **Registration procedure**

Where an instrument of transfer is used by a Holder to transfer Securities, the following provisions apply:

- the instrument of transfer must be executed by or on behalf of both the transferor and the transferee unless it is a Proper ASTC Transfer;
- (b) the instrument of transfer must be delivered to the share registry of the Company for registration together with the Certificate (if any) for the Securities to be transferred and, subject to the Listing

Rules, any other evidence the Directors may require to prove the title of the transferor to the Securities and the transferor's right to transfer the Securities;

- (c) a fee must not be charged on the registration of a transfer of the Securities; and
- (d) on registration of a transfer of Securities, the Company must cancel the old Certificate (if any).

14.4 Transfers and Certificates

Securities will be transferred and, subject to this Constitution, Certificates relating to them will be issued and delivered in accordance with the Corporations Act and the Listing Rules.

14.5 Directors' powers to apply a Holding Lock and to decline to register

- (a) If permitted to do so by the Listing Rules or the Operating Rules, the Board may:
 - (i) request any applicable CS Facility Operator to apply a Holding Lock to prevent a transfer of CHESS Approved Securities registered on the CHESS subregister; or
 - (ii) decline to register any transfer of Securities.
- (b) The Board must:
 - (i) request any applicable CS Facility Operator to apply a Holding Lock to prevent transfer of CHESS Approved Securities registered on the CHESS subregister; or
 - (ii) decline to register any transfer of Securities,
 - if:
 - (iii) the Listing Rules require the Company to do so; or
 - (iv) the transfer is in breach of the Listing Rules or a Restriction Agreement.
- (c) If the Board requests the application of a Holding Lock to prevent a transfer of CHESS Approved Securities or refuses to register a transfer of a Security, it must give written notice to the Holder of the Security and the broker lodging the transfer, if any, of the refusal to transfer in accordance with the Listing Rules. Failure to give such notice does not invalidate any act or decision of the Board.

14.6 Non-interference with registration

Other than as provided for in this Constitution or as required by the Listing Rules, the Company may not prevent, delay or interfere with the generation of a Proper ASTC Transfer or the registration of a paper-based transfer of Securities in registrable form.

14.7 Instruments of transfer retained

All instruments of transfer that are registered will be retained by the Company but any instrument of transfer which the Board declines to register will, except in the case of fraud, or alleged fraud, upon demand in writing be returned to the party who delivered it. The Company may authorise the destruction of the instrument of transfer that is registered subject to the provisions of any applicable legislation and after at least three months from the date of registration of the instrument of transfer has passed.

15. CLOSURE OF REGISTER

Subject to the Corporations Act, the Listing Rules and the Operating Rules, the Register may be closed during any time (not exceeding in aggregate 30 Business Days in each year) the Board thinks fit.

16. TRANSMISSION OF SECURITIES

16.1 Transmission of Securities on death

- (a) On the death of a Holder who does not own Securities jointly, the Company will recognise only the personal representative of the deceased Holder as being entitled to the deceased's interest in Securities of the deceased Holder.
- (b) If the personal representative of the deceased Holder provides the Board with information it reasonably requires to establish conclusively that the personal representative is the personal representative of the deceased Holder, the Board will notify the personal representative of that entitlement and that the personal representative has the same rights as the deceased Holder. At any time after the Board so notifies the personal representative, the personal representative may:
 - by giving a signed notice to the Company, elect to be registered as the holder of any Security owned by the deceased; or
 - (ii) subject to the provisions of this Constitution as to transfers, transfer any Security owned by the deceased to another person.
- (c) A trustee, executor or administrator of the estate of a deceased Holder may be registered as the holder of any Security owned by the deceased as trustee, executor or administrator of that estate.

16.2 Transmission of Securities or bankruptcy

(a) If a person entitled to any Security on the bankruptcy of a Holder provides the Board with information it reasonably requires to establish conclusively that the person is entitled to be registered as the holder of any Security owned by the bankrupt Holder, the Board will notify the person of that entitlement and that the person has the same rights as the bankrupt Holder. At any time after the Board so notifies the person, the person may:

- (i) by giving a signed notice to the Company, elect to be registered as the holder of any Security owned by the bankrupt Holder; or
- (ii) subject to the provisions of this Constitution as to transfers, transfer any Security owned by the bankrupt Holder to another person.
- (b) A trustee or administrator of a person who is bankrupt may be registered as the holder of any Security owned by that person as trustee or administrator of that person's affairs.
- (c) This rule is subject to the *Bankruptcy Act 1966* (Cth).

16.3 Transmission of Securities on mental capacity

- (a) If a person entitled to any Security because a Holder is subject to assessment or treatment under any mental health law provides the Board with information it reasonably requires to establish conclusively that the person is entitled to be registered as the holder of any Security owned by the Holder, the Board will notify the person of that entitlement and that the person has the same rights as the Holder. At any time after the Board so notifies the person, the person may:
 - (i) by giving a signed notice to the Company, elect to be registered as the holder of any Security owned by the Holder; or
 - (ii) subject to the provisions of this Constitution as to transfers, transfer any Security owned by the Holder to another person.
- (b) A trustee or administrator of a person who is mentally or physically incapable of managing his or her affairs may be registered as the holder of any Security owned by that person as trustee or administrator of that person's affairs.

16.4 **Operating Rules**

The provisions of this rule are subject to any provisions of the Operating Rules which deal with transmission on death or by operation of law.

17. **INTERESTS RECOGNISED**

Subject to this Constitution, the Company is entitled to treat the Holder who is the registered holder of any Security as the sole legal owner of that Security. Subject to the Corporations Act and this Constitution, the Company is not required to recognise any other interest in respect of any Security of any other person.

18. COMPLIANCE WITH OPERATING RULES

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Constitution, the Company must comply with the Operating Rules in relation to any of its Securities that are CHESS Approved Securities.

19. SALE OF NON-MARKETABLE PARCELS

19.1 **Definitions**

In this rule:

Marketable Parcel means the number of Securities which in aggregate constitutes a marketable parcel of Securities within the meaning of the Listing Rules.

Minority Holder means any Holder who from time to time holds a Non-

Marketable Parcel.

Non-Marketable Parcel means a parcel of Securities that is less than a

Marketable Parcel.

Notice means the notice given to Minority Holders in accordance with

rule 19.3.

Notice Date means the date a Notice is sent by the Company to a Minority

Holder under rule 19.3.

Sale Consideration means the proceeds of any sale or other disposal of

Securities under rule 19.5.

19.2 **Power to sell Non-Marketable Parcels**

- (a) Subject to the Listing Rules, the Operating Rules, and this Constitution, the Company may dispose of Non-Marketable Parcels in the manner set out in this **rule 19**.
- (b) **Subject to rule 19.2(c)**, the Company may dispose of Non-Marketable Parcels under this **rule 19** only once in any twelve month period.
- (c) This rule 19 ceases to have effect following the announcement of a Takeover, but begins to have effect again after the close of offers made under the Takeover.

19.3 Notice

- (a) The Company must not sell a Non-Marketable Parcel of a Minority Holder unless it has, not less than 42 days prior to the sale, given a Notice in writing to the Minority Holder of its intention to dispose of the Non-Marketable Parcel.
- (b) Each Minority Holder on whom a Notice has been served, may by notice in writing addressed to the Secretary and delivered to the registered office of the Company within 42 days after the Notice Date, request the Company not to sell the Minority Holder's Non-Marketable

Parcel, in which event the provisions of this **rule 19** will not apply to that Minority Holder.

19.4 Procedure

- (a) Each Minority Holder appoints the Company as the Minority Holder's agent to sell, within a reasonable period after the period ending 42 days after the Notice Date, the Minority Holder's Non-Marketable Parcel in the ordinary course of trading on the stock market conducted by ASX and acting in good faith and to receive the Sale Consideration on behalf of the Minority Holder.
- (b) Each Minority Holder appoints the Company and each of its Directors from time to time as the Minority Holder's attorney in the name and on behalf of the Minority Holder to effect all transfers and execute all deeds or other documents or instruments and do all things necessary to transfer the Non-Marketable Parcel from the Minority Holder to the transferee.
- (c) The transferee of Securities sold under this **rule 19** is not responsible for the regularity of proceedings or to the application of the purchase money in respect of the sale of a Non-Marketable Parcel. After the transferee's name has been entered in the Register in respect of the Securities, the validity of the sale or other disposal may not be impeached by any person and the remedy of any person aggrieved by the sale or other disposal will be in damages only and against the Company exclusively.
- (d) The Company may issue to the transferee such Certificates as may be required in order to vest title in the transferee. The title of the transferee to Securities sold under this **rule 19** will not be affected by any irregularity in connection with the sale or disposal of the Securities to the transferee.
- (e) If the relevant Securities are certificated, the Company must cancel the Certificates of all Minority Holders whose Securities are sold under this **rule 19.**
- (f) If all the Securities of two or more Minority Holders to whom this **rule 19** applies are sold to one purchaser the transfer may be effected by one transfer document.

19.5 Sale Consideration

- (a) The Sale Consideration must be received by the Company and paid to the Minority Holder or as the Minority Holder may direct.
- (b) The Company must bear all costs as a result of the sale or disposal of Securities under this **rule 19.**
- (c) Payment by the Company of any consideration under this **rule 19** is at the risk of the Minority Holder to whom it is sent.
- (d) The Sale Consideration received by the Company must be paid into a bank account opened and maintained by the Company for that purpose only.
- (e) The Company must hold the Sale Consideration received in trust for a Minority Holder whose Securities are sold under this rule 19

pending distribution of the Sale Consideration. The Company must, as soon as practicable after the sale of the Securities of a Minority Holder, and to the extent that it may reasonably do so, distribute the Sale Consideration received to that Minority Holder provided that the Company has received any Certificates issued to the Minority Holder with respect to the Security or, in the case of loss or destruction of any such Certificate, any additional documentation required by the Corporations Act.

(f) Where the Sale Consideration is held in trust by the Company under this **rule 19** and is unclaimed, the Company must pay the money in accordance with applicable legislative requirements.

19.6 Certificates

A certificate in writing under the hand of any two Directors or of any one Director and Secretary that:

- (a) any notice required to be served by or on the Company was or was not served, as the case may be;
- (b) any advertisement required to be published was published; and
- (c) any resolution of Directors required to be made was made,

is, for the purpose of this **rule 19**, sufficient evidence of the facts stated as against all persons claiming to be entitled to such Securities and to the right and title of the Company to dispose of such Securities.

19.7 **Restriction on Exercise**

- (a) The clause will state that the Company may only exercise its rights under this clause 19 once in any period of 12 months.
- (b) The power to sell a Non-Marketable Parcel under this clause 19 will lapse from the date of an announcement of a takeover offer in respect of the Non-Marketable Parcel, until the close of the offer is made under the takeover.

20. GENERAL MEETINGS

20.1 Annual general meetings

Annual general meetings must be held in accordance with the Corporations Act.

20.2 Business at annual general meeting

- (a) The ordinary business of an annual general meeting is to:
 - (i) consider the annual financial report, Directors' report and Auditor's report;
 - (ii) elect Directors; and
 - (iii) transact any other business which under the Corporations Act or this Constitution ought to be transacted at an annual general meeting.

- (b) All business that is transacted at an annual general meeting other than the ordinary business of an annual general meeting as provided in **rule 20.2**(a) and all business transacted at any other general meeting, will be deemed "special business" (Special Business).
- (c) Except in accordance with the Corporations Act, no Special Business may be transacted at any general meeting of Members except as has been specified in the notice convening it.

20.3 Director convening a general meeting

Any Director may convene a general meeting.

20.4 Meetings requested by Members

- (a) If the Board receives a request from a Member or Members with at least five percent of the votes that may be cast at any general meeting or at least 100 Members who are entitled to vote at that general meeting, the Board must convene a general meeting within 21 days after the date of receipt of that request.
- (b) The request must detail any proposed resolution, the names of the Members requesting the meeting and be signed by all of the Members making the request. For this purpose, signatures of the Members may be contained in more than one document.
- (c) A general meeting requested by the Members must be held no later than two calendar months after the request is received.

20.5 Notice of general meeting

Notice of a general meeting must be given to the Members, Directors and the Auditor in accordance with the Corporations Act and the Listing Rules. The notice must:

- (a) state the date, time and place (or places) of the meeting (and if the meeting is to be held in two or more places, the technology that will be used to facilitate this);
- (b) state the general nature of the business to be conducted at the meeting;
- (c) state any proposed resolutions;
- (d) contain a statement informing the Members of the right to appoint a proxy;
- (e) specify a place and a fax number for the purposes of proxy appointments and proxy appointment authorities; and
- (f) if there is to be an election of Directors, the names of the candidates for election.

A notice of meeting must be accompanied by a form of proxy which satisfies the requirements of the Listing Rules and the Corporations Act.

20.6 Notice of resumption of an adjourned meeting

If a general meeting is adjourned for 30 days or more, at least 30 days' notice must be given to the Members, Directors and the Auditor of the day, time and place (or places) for the resumption of the adjourned general meeting.

20.7 General meetings at two or more places

A general meeting may be held in one or more places. If a general meeting is held in two or more places, the Company must use technology that gives Members a reasonable opportunity to participate at that general meeting.

20.8 **Postponement and cancellation of general meetings**

- (a) Subject to this Constitution and the Corporations Act, if the Directors have convened a general meeting, the Board may change the place (or places) of, postpone or cancel a general meeting. If a Director has convened a general meeting, only the Director who convened the general meeting may change the place (or places) of the general meeting or postpone or cancel the general meeting.
- (b) If a general meeting is convened pursuant to a request by Members, the Directors may not postpone or cancel the general meeting without the consent of the requesting Members.

20.9 Notice of change, postponement or cancellation of meeting

- (a) If the Board changes the place (or places) of a general meeting, notice must be given to each Member and each person entitled to receive notice of the meeting of the new place (or places) of the meeting.
- (b) If the Board postpones a general meeting, notice must be given to each Member and each other person entitled to receive notice of the new date, time and place (or places) of the meeting.
- (c) If the Board cancels a general meeting, notice must be given to each Member and each other person entitled to receive notice of general meetings.

20.10 Omission to give notice relating to general meeting

No resolution passed at or proceedings at any general meeting will be invalid because of any unintentional omission or error in giving or not giving notice of:

- (a) that general meeting;
- (b) any change of place (or places) of that general meeting;
- (c) postponement of that general meeting, including the date, time and place (or places) for the resumption of the adjourned meeting; or
- (d) resumption of that adjourned general meeting.

21. PROCEEDINGS AT GENERAL MEETINGS

21.1 **Quorum**

- (a) A quorum at a general meeting is three or more Members present in person or by proxy. The quorum must be present when the meeting proceeds to business.
- (b) If a Member has appointed more than one proxy and two or more proxies attend a general meeting, only one proxy will be counted for the purposes of determining whether there is a quorum.

21.2 Lack of quorum

- (a) If a quorum is not present within 15 minutes after the time appointed for a general meeting (or any longer period of time as the chair may allow), the general meeting:
 - (i) if convened by a Director or on the request of Members, is dissolved; or
 - (ii) in any other case:
 - A. is adjourned to be resumed on a day, time and place (or places) as the chair determines or if the chair is not present as the Directors at the meeting determine; or
 - B. if the Directors do not so determine, no Director is present, or no Director present determines:
 - (1) the date for the resumption of the adjourned general meeting will be on the same day in the next week;
 - (2) the time for the resumption of the adjourned general meeting will be at the same time as the adjourned meeting; and
 - (3) the place (or places) for the resumption of the adjourned general meeting, will be at the same place (or places) as the adjourned meeting.
- (b) If a quorum is not present within 15 minutes after the time appointed for the resumption of the adjourned general meeting or ceases to be present during the meeting, the general meeting is dissolved.

21.3 Chairing general meetings

- (a) At the first general meeting of the Company, the Directors will elect a chair. The person elected as chair may chair each subsequent general meeting. At any subsequent general meeting a new chair may be elected. On the election of a new chair, the new chair will chair each subsequent general meeting.
- (b) If the chair is not present within 15 minutes after the time appointed for any general meeting or if the chair is unwilling or

unable to act as chair for the whole or any part of that general meeting, the deputy chair of Board meetings (if any) will chair the general meeting or if there is no deputy chair or if the deputy chair is not present or is unwilling or unable to act, the Directors present may elect a Director present to chair that general meeting.

(c) If no Director is elected or if all the Directors present decline to take the chair for the whole or any part of that general meeting, the Members present (whether in person or by proxy) may elect a Member present (in person) to chair the whole or any part of that general meeting. If the Members do not so elect a chair, the meeting will be adjourned to be resumed on the same day, at the same time and at the same place (or places) in the following week.

21.4 Admission to and conduct of general meetings

- (a) The chair of each general meeting may take any action the chair considers necessary to enable that meeting to be carried on in an orderly and proper manner, and to ensure the safety of all persons at that meeting.
- (b) Without prejudice to the application of any other rule, the chair may:
 - (i) require any person not to enter or to leave the place (or any place) at which the meeting is to be held, including:
 - A. any person in possession of any thing allowing pictorial or sound recording, or any thing that may be used in any demonstration or disruption, including any banner or placard;
 - B. any person who does not permit inspection of any thing in that person's possession; or
 - C. any person who the chair considers may disrupt that general meeting;
 - (ii) refuse entry to any person not entitled to receive notice of the meeting.

The chair may require any person to determine whether a person should be admitted or not admitted to the general meeting.

- (c) The chair of each general meeting has charge of conduct of that meeting, including the procedures to be adopted and the application of those procedures at that meeting.
- (d) Without prejudice to the application of any other rule, the chair may:
 - (i) require the application of any proceeding that the chair considers necessary to allow proceedings at any meeting to be carried on in an orderly and proper manner, including orderly debate and discussion, and casting of votes on a show of hands or taking a poll; and

- (ii) require any person to leave any meeting, and if that person does not leave as required, have that person removed from the meeting;
- (e) A determination by the chair for the purpose of this rule binds all Members and is final.
- (f) Without prejudice to the application of the Corporations Act, any Director and any person invited to speak at a general meeting (including by the chair during the general meeting) may speak at the general meeting. No other person may speak at the general meeting.

21.5 Adjournment

The chair of a general meeting at which a quorum is present may with the consent of the Members present in person or by proxy adjourn the meeting to another date, time and place (or places).

- (a) If a majority of Members present at a general meeting in person or by proxy determine that the meeting should be adjourned, the chair must adjourn the meeting to a date, time and place (or places) determined by the chair.
- (b) No business may be transacted on the resumption of an adjourned or postponed general meeting other than the business left unfinished at the adjourned general meeting.

21.6 **Postponement**

Without prejudice to the application of any other rule, except where the general meeting has been convened by a court, the chair may cancel or postpone any general meeting, if at the place (or a place) of and the time for that general meeting it appears to the chair that there is insufficient space for the Members who wish to attend the Meeting or the cancellation or postponement of the Meeting is necessary because the business of the meeting is unlikely to be capable of being carried on in an orderly and proper manner, including because of the behaviour of any person present.

22. **PROXY**

22.1 Appointment of proxy

- (a) Member who is entitled to attend and to vote at a general meeting of the Company may appoint a person as proxy to attend, speak and vote for that Member. The instrument appointing a proxy may restrict the exercise of any power.
- (b) A proxy may be, but does not have to be, a Member.
- (c) An appointment of a proxy may be a standing one.
- (d) A proxy is not entitled to vote if the Member who has appointed the proxy is present in person at the meeting.
- (e) If a Member is entitled to cast two or more votes at a meeting, the Member may appoint two proxies. If the Member appoints two proxies and the appointment does not specify the proportion or the

number of votes each proxy may exercise, each proxy may exercise half the votes.

22.2 **Proxy instruments**

- (a) Subject to the Corporations Act and the Listing Rules, an appointment of a proxy must be in writing and be signed by the Member appointing the proxy or by the duly authorised attorney of the Member and state:
 - (i) the Member's name and address;
 - (ii) the Company's name;
 - (iii) the proxy's name or the name of the office held by the proxy; and
 - (iv) the general meeting at which the proxy may be used, or if the appointment is a standing one, a clear statement to that effect.
- (b) Where a proxy is signed pursuant to a power of attorney, a copy of the power of attorney (certified as a true copy of the original) must be attached to the proxy instrument sent to the Company.
- (c) An instrument appointing a proxy may direct the way in which a proxy is to vote on a particular resolution. If an instrument contains a direction, the proxy is not entitled to vote on the proposed resolution except as directed in the instrument.

22.3 **Proxy to be received by Company**

- (a) An instrument appointing a proxy is not effective unless it is received, together with any additional documentation, including a copy of the power of attorney (certified as a true copy of the original), by the Company at least 48 hours before the general meeting or, as the case may be, the resumption of an adjourned general meeting, at any of the following:
 - (i) the registered office;
 - (ii) a facsimile number at the registered office; or
 - (iii) a place, facsimile number or electronic address specified for that purpose in the notice of the general meeting.

22.4 **Power to demand poll**

A proxy may demand, or join in demanding, a poll.

22.5 **Revocation of proxy**

The appointment of a proxy may be revoked by the Member who appointed the proxy by notice to the Company from the Member or, as the case may be, the duly authorised attorney of the Member, stating that the appointment of a proxy is revoked or by appointing a new proxy.

22.6 Validity of votes of proxy

A vote cast by a proxy will be valid unless before the start of a general meeting (or, in the case of an adjourned or postponed general meeting, not less than 48 hours before the resumption of the adjourned or postponed general meeting) at which a proxy votes:

- (a) the Member who appointed the proxy ceases to be a Member; or
- (b) the Company receives notice of:
 - (i) the revocation of the instrument appointing the proxy;
 - (ii) the appointment of a new proxy; or
 - (iii) the revocation of any power of attorney under which the proxy was appointed.

22.7 No liability

The Company is not responsible for ensuring that any directions provided in the instrument appointing the proxy or the way in which a proxy is to vote on a particular resolution are complied with, and accordingly is not liable if those directions are not complied with.

23. BODY CORPORATE REPRESENTATIVE

23.1 Appointment of corporate representative

- (a) If a Member is a body corporate, it may appoint a natural person as its representative to exercise on its behalf any or all of the powers it may exercise:
 - (i) at meetings of the Members;
 - (ii) at meetings of creditors or debenture holders; or
 - (iii) relating to resolutions to be passed without meetings.
- (b) The appointment of a corporate representative may be a standing one.

23.2 Authority to act as corporate representative

- (a) An appointment of a corporate representative must be in writing and be signed by the body corporate appointing the representative and state:
 - (i) the Member's name and address;
 - (ii) the Company's name;
 - (iii) the representative's name or the name of the office held by the representative; and

- (iv) the general meeting at which the representative may act, or if the appointment is a standing one, a clear statement to that effect.
- (b) The instrument appointing the corporate representative may restrict the exercise of any power.

23.3 Instrument to be received by Company

- (a) An instrument appointing the corporate representative is not valid unless it is received by the Company at least 48 hours before the general meeting or, in the case of an adjourned meeting, at least 48 hours before the resumption of an adjourned general meeting.
- (b) An instrument appointing a corporate representative must be received by the Company at any of the following:
 - (i) the registered office;
 - (ii) a facsimile number at the registered office; or
 - (iii) a place, facsimile number or electronic address specified for that purpose in the notice of the general meeting.

23.4 **Revocation and appointment of corporate representative**

The appointment of a corporate representative may be revoked by the Member who appointed the corporate representative by notice to the Company from the Member stating that the appointment of the corporate representative is revoked or by appointing a new corporate representative.

23.5 Validity of votes of corporate representative

A vote cast by a corporate representative will be valid unless before the start of the general meeting (or, in the case of an adjourned general meeting, before the resumption of the adjourned general meeting) at which a corporate representative votes:

- (a) the Member who appointed the corporate representative ceases to be a Member; or
- (b) the Company has received notice of:
 - (i) the revocation of the instrument appointing the corporate representative; or
 - (ii) the appointment of a new corporate representative.

23.6 No liability

The Company is not responsible for ensuring that the terms of appointment of a corporate representative are complied with, and accordingly is not liable if those terms are not complied with.

24. VOTING

24.1 Entitlement to vote

- (a) Subject to this Constitution and the terms on which Securities are issued, each Member entitled to vote at a general meeting may vote in person or by proxy. On a show of hands, each Member has one vote, and on a poll each Member has one vote for each fully paid Security held and a fraction of a vote for each partly paid Security equivalent to the proportion calculated in accordance with paragraph (b). Amounts paid in advance in relation to a call will be ignored when calculating the proportion.
- (b) If a Member holds any partly paid Security, the aggregate number of votes that Member is entitled to cast on a poll in respect of those partly paid Securities is equal to **A**. **A** is determined as follows:

 $\mathbf{A} = \mathbf{B} \times \mathbf{C}/\mathbf{D}$

Where:

- (i) **B** is the number of partly paid Securities held by the Member;
- (ii) **C** is the amount actually partly paid up on the Security; and
- (iii) **D** is an amount equal to the fully paid up issue price of the number of partly paid Securities held by the Member.

If ${\bf A}$ is not a whole number, the number of votes must be rounded down to the next whole number.

24.2 Unpaid calls

A Member is not entitled to vote in respect of any Security on which a call or instalment of a call is due and payable but is unpaid.

24.3 Restricted Securities

During a breach of the Listing Rules relating to Restricted Securities, or a breach of a Restriction Agreement relating to Restricted Securities, the Holder of the Restricted Securities is not entitled to any voting rights in respect of the Restricted Securities.

24.4 Casting vote

If on any ordinary resolution an equal number of votes is cast for and against a resolution, the chair has no casting vote.

24.5 **Proxy vote to be identified**

Before a vote is taken the chair must inform the Members present whether any proxy votes have been received and, if so, how the proxy votes are to be cast.

24.6 **Voting on resolution**

At any general meeting, a resolution put to a vote must be determined by a show of hands unless a poll is demanded in accordance with this Constitution.

24.7 **Objection to righto vote**

- (a) A challenge to a right to vote at a general meeting:
 - (i) may only be made at that general meeting; and
 - (ii) must be determined by the chair.
- (b) A determination made by the chair in relation to a challenge to a right to vote is binding on all Members and is final.

24.8 Membership at a specified time

The Board may determine, for the purposes of a particular meeting of Members, that all Securities that are quoted on ASX at a specified time before the meeting are taken to be held at the time of the meeting by the persons who hold them at the specified time. The determination must be made in accordance with the Corporations Act.

24.9 Minutes

- (a) Unless a poll is demanded in accordance with this Constitution, a declaration by the chair that a resolution has, on a show of hands, been:
 - (i) carried;
 - (ii) carried unanimously;
 - (iii) carried by a particular majority; or
 - (iv) lost or not carried by a particular majority

is conclusive evidence of the fact declared. An entry to that effect made in the minutes book of the Company signed by the chair is evidence of that fact unless the contrary is proved.

- (b) Within one month after each general meeting, the Directors must record or cause to be recorded in the minutes book:
 - (i) the proceedings and resolutions of each general meeting;
 - (ii) any declarations at each general meeting; and
 - (iii) any information in relation to proxy votes which is required by the Corporations Act.
- (c) The chair, or the chair of the next meeting, must sign the minutes within one month after the general meeting.
- (d) The minutes book must be kept at the registered office.

(e) Members may inspect the minutes book between the hours of 9:00am and 5:00 pm on any Business Day. No amount may be charged for inspection.

25. **POLL**

25.1 Chair may determine to take a poll

The chair of a general meeting may determine that a poll be taken on any resolution.

25.2 Right to demand poll

A poll may be demanded on any resolution at a general meeting by:

- (a) at least five Members entitled to vote on the resolution; or
- (b) Members with at least five percent of the votes that may be cast on the resolution on a poll.

25.3 Procedure for demand poll

- (a) A poll may be demanded:
 - (i) before a vote on a show of hands is taken;
 - (ii) before the result of a vote on a show of hands is declared; or
 - (iii) immediately after the result of a vote on a show of hands is declared.
- (b) If a poll is demanded on the election of a chair or on the question of an adjournment, it must be taken immediately. If a poll is demanded on any other matter, it may be taken in the manner and at the time and place (or places) as the chair directs.
- (c) A demand for a poll may be withdrawn at any time by the person or persons who demanded it. A demand for a poll which is withdrawn does not invalidate the result of a show of hands declared before the demand for the poll was made.
- (d) Other than where a poll is demanded on the election of a chair or the question of an adjournment, a demand for a poll does not prevent the general meeting continuing for the transaction of any business.

26. APPOINTMENT AND REMOVAL OF DIRECTORS

26.1 Number of Directors

The number of Directors (not counting alternates) must not be less than three or unless the Company resolves, more than eight. At least two Directors must reside ordinarily in Australia.

26.2 Appointment of Directors

- (a) Subject to this Constitution, the Company may by resolution at a general meeting appoint a natural person as a Director. The Board must accept nominations for the election of directors in accordance with the Listing Rules.
- (b) Subject to this Constitution, the Board may by resolution at a Board meeting appoint a natural person as a Director, as an additional Director or to fill the office of a Director vacated when a Director ceases to be a Director.
- (c) An appointment of a person as a Director is not effective unless a signed consent to the appointment is provided by that person to the Company. The appointment of a person as a Director will take effect on the later of the date of appointment and the date on which the Company receives the signed consent.

26.3 Confirmation of appointment

If a person is appointed as a Director by the Board, the Company must confirm the appointment at the next annual general meeting. If the appointment is not confirmed, the person ceases to be a Director at the conclusion of the annual general meeting.

26.4 Removal of Director

- (a) The Company may remove a Director by resolution at a general meeting.
- (b) At least two months' notice must be given to the Company of the intention to move a resolution to remove a Director at a general meeting.
- (c) If notice of intention to move a resolution to remove a Director at a general meeting is received by the Company, a Director must be given a copy of the notice as soon as practicable.
- (d) The Director must be informed that the Director may:
 - (i) submit a written statement to the Company for circulation to the Members before the meeting at which the resolution is put to a vote; and
 - (ii) speak to the motion to remove the Director at the general meeting at which the resolution is to be put to a vote.

26.5 **Cessation of Director**

A person ceases to be a Director and the office of Director is vacated if the person:

- (a) is removed from office as a Director by a resolution of the Company at a general meeting;
- (b) resigns as a Director in accordance with this Constitution;
- (c) is subject to assessment or treatment under any mental heath law and the Board resolves that the person should cease to be a Director;

- (d) dies;
- (e) is disqualified from acting as a Director under the Corporations Act; or
- (f) is absent from Board meetings for a continuous period of six months without leave of absence from the Board and the Board does not resolve that the Director should not cease to be a Director.

26.6 Rotation of Directors

- (a) At each annual general meeting, one-third of the Directors are subject to retirement by rotation (or, if the number of Directors is not a multiple of three then the number nearest to but not exceeding one-third of the Directors must retire from office as Directors), provided that no Director (except one Managing Director) may retain office for more than three years or until the third annual general meeting following the Director's appointment, whichever is the longer. An election of Directors must take place each year.
- (b) The Directors to retire by rotation at each annual general meeting must include any Director who wishes to retire and does not wish to be re-appointed as a Director. Any further Director required to retire must be the Director who has been in office the longest as Director.
- (c) If there are two or more Directors that have been in office for an equal amount of time, and an agreement cannot be reached between those Directors on who will retire, the Director or Directors who will retire will be determined in any manner determined by the chair and if the chair is not able and/or willing to act, by the deputy chair (if any).
- (d) A retiring Director is eligible for re-appointment.
- (e) Unless a resolution is passed to appoint some other person to fill the office of Director to be vacated by the retiring Director, a retirement by rotation at a general meeting does not become effective until the end of the meeting.

26.7 **Resignation of Directors**

A Director may resign from the office of Director by giving notice of resignation to the Company at its registered office.

27. POWERS AND DUTIES OF THE BOARD

- (a) Subject to this Constitution, the Corporations Act and the Listing Rules, the activities of the Company are to be managed by, or under the direction of, the Board.
- (b) Subject to this Constitution, the Corporations Act and the Listing Rules, the Board may exercise all powers of the Company that are not required to be exercised by the Company in a general meeting.
- (c) The powers of the Board include the power to:

- (i) borrow or otherwise raise money;
- (ii) mortgage, charge (including in the form of a floating charge) any of the Company's assets (both present and future); and
- (iii) issue debentures and other securities, and any instrument (including any bond).
- (d) The Board may delegate any of its powers to:
 - (i) a Director;
 - (ii) a committee of Directors;
 - (iii) an employee of the Company; or
 - (iv) any other person.

28. **NEGOTIABLE INSTRUMENTS**

All negotiable instruments and all receipts for money paid to the Company must be signed, drawn, accepted, endorsed or otherwise executed in such manner as the Board may determine.

29. MANAGING DIRECTOR

- (a) The Board may appoint one or more of the Directors to the office of Managing Director for such period, and on such terms (including as to remuneration), as the Board determines.
- (b) The Board may confer on a Managing Director any of the powers that the Board may exercise.
- (c) The Board may vary or revoke a conferral of any power on a Managing Director.
- (d) The Board may at any time vary or revoke an appointment of a Managing Director.
- (e) A person ceases to be a Managing Director if they cease to be a Director.
- (f) A Managing Director is not subject to retirement by rotation, but if there is more than one Managing Director, only one of them is entitled not to be subject to retirement by rotation.

30. ALTERNATE DIRECTORS

30.1 Appointment and terms of appointment

(a) If a Director wishes to appoint a person as an alternate, that Director must give notice to the Company detailing:

- (i) the name, experience and qualifications of the person;
- the terms upon which the Director intends to appoint the person as an alternate, including whether the person is to exercise some or all of the powers of the Director and the proposed terms of the appointment; and
- (iii) whether or not the alternate is to get notice of each meeting the Director is entitled to attend.
- (b) The Board may ask for further information in relation to the alternate's qualifications and experience.
- (c) If the alternate is a Director, the appointment will take effect immediately.
- (d) If the alternate is not a Director, at the first meeting of the Board after the notice of the proposed appointment has been received by the Board, the Board must consider the proposed appointment and either accept or reject the appointment. If the Board accepts the appointment of the alternate, the Director may appoint the person on the terms notified.
- Where the alternate is not a Director, an appointment of a person as an alternate is not effective until a signed consent to the appointment is provided by that person to the Company. Accordingly, such an appointment will take effect on the later of the date of appointment and the date on which the Company received the signed consent.
- (f) An alternate is not an agent of the Director appointing the alternate.

30.2 No liability

The Company is not responsible for ensuring that the terms of appointment of an alternate are complied with and accordingly, is not liable if those terms are not complied with.

30.3 Remuneration of alternate

An alternate is not entitled to receive any fee (or other remuneration) from the Company for services performed as an alternate.

30.4 Notice and attendance at Board meetings

If the notice appointing the alternate provides that the alternate is to receive notice of Board meetings, the Company must provide each alternate with notice. By notice to the Company, the Director who appointed an alternate may at any time require that the notice of Board meetings cease to be given to the alternate. An alternate may not attend any Board meeting at which the Director who appointed the alternate is present, except where the alternate is appointed by more than one Director and the alternate is attending that Board meeting in respect of a Director who is not present.

30.5 Voting of alternate

An alternate is entitled to a vote for each Director that the alternate represents in addition to any vote the alternate may have as a Director in the alternate's own right.

30.6 Termination of appointment of alternate

- (a) A Director who appointed an alternate may terminate the appointment of the alternate at any time by notice to the alternate, the Directors and the Company.
- (b) An alternate may terminate the alternate's appointment at any time by notice to the Directors and the Company.
- (c) A termination of appointment does not take effect until the Company has received notice of termination.

30.7 **Cessation of appointment of alternate**

An alternate ceases to be an alternate if the person who appointed that alternate ceases to be a Director.

31. REMUNERATION AND REIMBURSEMENT FOR EXPENSES

31.1 **Remuneration of Director**

- (a) The non-executive Directors will be remunerated for their services as Directors by:
 - (i) an amount or value of remuneration each year (if any) as the Company in general meeting determines; or
 - (ii) an aggregate amount or value of remuneration (if any) not exceeding the maximum amount or value as the Company in general meeting determines, to be divided among them in such proportion and manner as they agree or if they do not agree, equally.
- (b) The remuneration for non-executive Directors must be a fixed amount or value and not a commission on or percentage of profits or operating revenue.
- (c) The aggregate maximum amount of remuneration for non-executive Directors must not be increased except with the prior approval of the Company in general meeting. Particulars of the amount of the proposed increase and the new maximum amount or value that may be paid to the non-executive Directors as a whole must be detailed in the notice convening the meeting.

31.2 Reimbursement of expenses

Directors and alternates are entitled to be reimbursed by the Company for reasonable costs and expenses incurred or to be incurred in connection with attendance at meetings of the Board and committees of the Board.

32. BOARD AND COMMITTEE MEETINGS

32.1 **Convening meetings**

- (a) In the ordinary course, the Secretary will convene Board meetings in accordance with the determinations of the Board.
- (b) A Director may at any time convene a Board meeting or a meeting of any committee of the Board of which that Director is a member by notice to the other Directors.

32.2 Notice of meetings

- (a) Reasonable notice of each Board or committee meeting must be given to the Directors and each alternate entitled to receive notice (if any) and in the case of each committee meeting each member of the committee.
- (b) Each notice must state:
 - (i) the date, time and place (or places) of the Board or committee meeting;
 - (ii) the general nature of the business to be conducted at the Board or committee meeting; and
 - (iii) any proposed resolutions.

32.3 Omission to give notice

No resolution passed at or proceedings at any Board or committee meeting will be invalid because of any unintentional omission or error in giving or not giving notice of:

- (a) that Board or committee meeting;
- (b) any change of place (or places) of that Board or committee meeting;
- (c) postponement of that Board or committee meeting; or
- (d) resumption of that adjourned Board or committee meeting.

32.4 Use of technology

- (a) A Board or committee meeting may be convened or held using any technology consented to by all Directors in the case of a Board meeting or all committee members in the case of a committee meeting. The consent may be a standing one. A Director may withdraw consent to the use of a particular technology within a reasonable time period before a Board or committee meeting.
- (b) If a number of Directors equal to the quorum is able to hear or to see and to hear each other Director contemporaneously using any technology consented to by all Directors, there is a meeting and that meeting has a quorum. The rules relating to meetings of Directors apply to each such meeting- as determined by the chair of the meeting.

- (c) A Director participating at a meeting using technology consented to by all Directors is treated as being present in person at the meeting.
- (d) A meeting using technology consented to by all Directors is to be taken to be held at the place determined by the chair of the meeting.

32.5 **Quorum at meetings**

A quorum at a Board meeting is at least two of the Directors present in person. A quorum for a committee meeting is at least three members of the committee, at least two of whom must be Directors, present in person. The quorum must be present at all times during the Board or committee meeting.

32.6 Chair of meetings

- (a) At the first Board or committee meeting a chair will be elected from the Directors present in person (not by alternate). The person that has been elected as chair may chair each subsequent Board or committee meeting.
- (b) In circumstances where the Chair is removed as a Director of the Board or the Chair resigns as a Director of the Board, at any subsequent Board or Committee meeting, a new Chair may be elected. On the election of the new Chair, the new Chair will chair subsequent Board or Committee meetings. The Directors may from time to time appoint a Deputy Chair who in the absence of the Chair at a meeting of the Board may exercise all the power and authorities of the Chair.

32.7 Passing resolutions at meetings

- (a) A resolution of the Board or a committee of the Board must be passed by a majority of the votes cast by the Directors or committee members entitled to vote on the resolution.
- (b) Each Director and committee member present in person or by alternate is entitled to vote and has one vote.

32.8 Casting vote

- (a) Subject to paragraph (b), if on any resolution an equal number of votes is cast for and against a resolution, the chair has a casting vote in addition to any vote cast by the chair as a Director.
- (b) Where only two Directors are present and form a quorum or when only two Directors present are competent to vote on the question at issue, the chair will have a casting vote, in addition to that director's vote.

32.9 Conduct of meetings

The chair of each Board or committee meeting has charge of conduct of that meeting, of the procedures to be adopted and the application of those procedures at that meeting.

32.10 Written resolutions

The Board or a committee of the Board may pass a resolution without a Board meeting or committee meeting being held if all the Directors or committee members entitled to vote on the resolution sign a document containing a statement that they are in favour of the resolution set out in the document. For this purpose, signatures can be contained in more than one document, with each document to be identical to each other document.

32.11 Minutes of meetings

- (a) Within one month after each Board or committee meeting, the Directors must record or cause to be recorded in the minutes book:
 - (i) the proceedings and resolutions of each Board or committee meeting; and
 - (ii) all resolutions passed without a Board or committee meeting.
- (b) The chair, or the chair of the next Board or committee meeting, must sign the minutes within one month after the meeting.
- (c) The minutes book must be kept at the registered office.
- (d) The Directors may inspect the minutes book between the hours of 9.00 am and 5.00 pm on any Business Day. No amount may be charged for inspection.

33. **DIRECTOR'S INTERESTS**

33.1 **Declaration of interest**

- (a) Any Director who has a material personal interest in a contract or proposed contract of the Company, holds any office or owns any property such that the Director might have duties or interests which conflict or may conflict either directly or indirectly with the Director's duties or interests as a Director, must give the Board notice of the interest at a Board meeting.
- (b) A notice of a material personal interest must set out:
 - (i) the nature and extent of the interest; and
 - (ii) the relation of the interest to the affairs of the Company.
- (c) The notice must be provided to the Board at a Board meeting as soon as practicable.

33.2 Voting by interested Directors

A Director who has a material personal interest in a matter that is being considered at a Board meeting must not, except where permitted under the Corporations Act:

(a) vote on the matter at a meeting; or

(b) be present while the matter is being considered at the meeting, and accordingly will not count for the purposes of determining whether there is a quorum.

34. APPOINTMENT OF SECRETARY

- (a) The Company must have at least one Secretary. The Board has the power to appoint a natural person to act as Secretary on the terms and for such period as the Board may determine.
- (b) Any Secretary appointed may be removed at any time by the Board.

35. **REMOVAL AND REMUNERATION AND AUDITOR**

35.1 Remuneration of Auditor

The remuneration of the Auditor may be determined by the Company at a general meeting. If the remuneration is not determined at a general meeting, it may be determined by the Directors at a Board meeting.

35.2 Removal of Auditor

- (a) The Company may remove an Auditor by resolution at a general meeting.
- (b) At least two months' notice must be given to the Company of the intention to move a resolution to remove an Auditor at a general meeting.
- (c) If notice of an intention to move a resolution to remove the Auditor at a general meeting is received by the Company, the Auditor must be given a copy of the notice as soon as practicable.
- (d) The notice of an intention must also inform the Auditor that the Auditor:
 - may submit written representations to the Company within seven days after receiving the notice and that the Auditor may request the Company to send a copy of the written representations to the Members before the resolution is put to a vote; and
 - (ii) may speak at the general meeting or request that the written representations be read at the general meeting at which the resolution is voted upon.

35.3 Auditor's attendance at general meetings

The Auditor must be notified of, and may attend, any general meeting. The Auditor is entitled to be heard at any general meeting it attends on any part of the business of the general meeting which concerns the Auditor.

36. FINANCIAL RECORDS

36.1 Member's access to financial records

The Board may determine whether and, if so, the extent to which and at what times and which place and under what conditions any financial record or other records of the Company may be inspected by Members.

36.2 Directors' access to financial records

Any Director may at any time access and inspect any financial record and any other record of the Company.

36.3 Access to financial records after ceasing to be a Director

The Board may determine that any person who is to cease or has ceased to be a Director may continue to have access to and inspect any financial record of the Company relating to the time during which the person was a Director.

37. **DISTRIBUTIONS**

37.1 **Payment of dividends**

The Company must only pay dividends out of the profits of the Company available for distribution. A determination by the Board as to the amount of profits available for distribution is conclusive evidence of the amount available.

37.2 **Provisions and reserves**

- (a) Subject to this Constitution, the Board may determine to set aside out of the profits of the Company, any provision or reserve as it determines.
- (b) The Board may appropriate to the Company's profits any amount previously set aside as a provision or reserve.
- (c) Any amount set aside as a provision or reserve does not have to be kept separate from any other asset of the Company and such amount may be used as the Board determines.

37.3 Deductions from dividends

Without prejudice to the application of any other rule of this Constitution, the Board may deduct from any dividend payable to any Member any amount presently due but unpaid by that Member to the Company.

37.4 **Restricted Securities**

During a breach of the Listing Rules relating to Restricted Securities, or a breach of a Restriction Agreement relating to the Restricted Securities, the Holder of the Restricted Securities is not entitled to any dividend in respect of the Restricted Securities.

37.5 Determination of dividend

- (a) Subject to the Corporations Act and this Constitution, the Board may determine that a dividend is payable and fix:
 - (i) the amount of the dividend;
 - (ii) the time for payment; and
 - (iii) the method of payment.
- (b) The Board will determine the method of payment of a dividend which may include the payment of cash, the issue of Securities, the grant of options or the distribution of assets.
- (c) Interest is not payable on a dividend.

37.6 Place to which payment to be paid

A dividend payable in cash may be paid:

- by cheque sent by post or by courier to the address of each Holder or to an address directed by that Holder or joint holder, as the case may be;
- (b) by electronic funds transfer; or
- (c) in any other manner determined by the Board.

37.7 Transfer of assets

- (a) Board may direct payment of the dividend wholly or partly by the distribution of specific assets (including fully paid Securities and fully paid debentures or any other security) to some or all of the Holders.
- (b) To give effect to any direction, the Board may do all things that it considers appropriate including:
 - (i) fixing the value for distribution of any specific asset or any part of any such asset; or
 - (ii) making a cash payment to any Holder to adjust the value of distributions made to Holders.

37.8 Record Date

The Board will determine the date (**Record Date**) which will be the date on which persons who are Holders at midnight at the end of that date will be entitled to receive the dividend.

37.9 Entitlement to dividends

Subject to the Corporations Act, the Listing Rules, this Constitution and the terms of issue of the Shares, each Member on the Record Date is entitled to receive the full amount of the dividend in respect of each Share of which that Member is the registered holder.

37.10 Capitalisation of profits

- Subject to the Corporations Act, this Constitution, the Listing Rules and the terms of issue of Securities, the Board may determine to capitalise any amount available for distribution to Members by:
 - (i) paying up any amount unpaid on any Security;
 - (ii) paying up in full unissued Securities to be issued to Members as fully paid; or
 - (iii) partly paying up any amount unpaid on any Security and paying up in full unissued Securities to be issued as fully paid.
- (b) Each Member is entitled to benefit from any such capitalisation on the same basis that that Member is entitled to dividends.
- (c) To give effect to any direction, the Board may do all things that it considers appropriate including:
 - (i) disregarding any fractional entitlement to any Security;
 - (ii) make a cash payment in respect of any fractional entitlement;
 - (iii) fixing the value for distribution of any specific asset or any part of any such asset; or
 - (iv) making a cash payment to any Member to adjust the value of distributions made to Members.

38. NOTICES

38.1 General

Any notice, statement or other communication under this Constitution must be in writing.

38.2 How to give a communication

- (a) In addition to any other way allowed by the Corporations Act, a notice or other communication may be given by being:
 - (i) personally delivered;
 - (ii) left at the person's current address as recorded in the Register;
 - (iii) sent to the person's address as recorded in the Register by pre-paid ordinary mail or, if the address is outside Australia, by pre-paid airmail;
 - (iv) sent by fax to the person's current fax number for notices; or
 - (v) sent by email to the person's current email address for notices.

(b) Notices and other documents for overseas Security holders must be forwarded by air mail or fax or in another way that ensures they will be received quickly.

38.3 **Communications by post**

- (a) Where a notice is sent by post, service of the notice is deemed to have occurred by properly addressing, prepaying and posting the notice and is deemed to have been received on the day after the date of its posting.
- (b) A certificate in writing signed by any manager, Secretary or other officer of the Company that the envelope containing the notice was so addressed, prepaid and posted is conclusive evidence of that fact.

38.4 Communications by fax

A communication is given if sent by fax, when the sender's fax machine produces a report that the fax was sent in full to the addressee. That report is conclusive evidence that the addressee received the fax in full at the time indicated on that report.

38.5 **Communications by email**

A communication is given if sent by email, when the information system from which the email was sent produces a confirmation of delivery report which indicates that the email has entered the information system of the recipient, unless the sender receives a delivery failure notification, indicating that the email has not been delivered to the information system of the recipient.

38.6 After hours communication

If a communication is given:

- (a) after 5.00 pm in the place of receipt; or
- (b) on a day which is a Saturday, Sunday or bank or public holiday in the place of receipt,

it is taken as having been given at 9.00 am on the next day which is not a Saturday, Sunday or bank or public holiday in that place.

39. INDEMNITY AND INSURANCE

39.1 Indemnity

(a) To the extent permitted by the Corporations Act and subject to the Corporations Act, the Company must indemnify each officer, Director and Secretary or any person who has been an officer, a Director or Secretary of the Company out of the assets of the Company against any liability, loss, damage, cost or expense incurred or to be incurred by the officer, Director or Secretary in or arising out of the conduct of any activity of the Company or in or arising out of the proper performance of the officer's, Director's or Secretary's duties including any liability, loss, damage, cost, charge and expense incurred by that officer, Director or Secretary in defending any proceedings, whether civil or criminal, which relate to anything done or omitted to be done or alleged to have been done or omitted to be done by the officer, Director or Secretary, in which judgment is given in the officer's, Director's or Secretary's favour or in which the officer, Director or Secretary is acquitted or in connection with any application in relation to any such proceedings in which relief is granted by the court to the officer, Director or Secretary.

(b) This indemnity is not intended to indemnify any officer, Director or Secretary in respect of any liability in respect of which the Company must not give an indemnity, and should be construed and, if necessary, read down accordingly.

39.2 Documenting indemnity

The Company may enter into an agreement containing an indemnity in favour of any officer, Director or Secretary. The Board will determine the terms of the indemnity contained in the agreement.

39.3 Insurance

- (a) To the extent permitted by the Corporations Act and subject to the Corporations Act, the Company may pay any premium in respect of a contract of insurance between an insurer and an officer, a Director or Secretary or any person who has been an officer, a Director or Secretary of the Company in respect of the liability suffered or incurred in or arising out of the conduct of any activity of the Company and the proper performance by the officer, Director or Secretary of any duty.
- (b) If the Board determines, the Company may execute a document containing rules under which the Company agrees to pay any premium in relation to such a contract of insurance.

40. WINDING UP

- (a) Subject to this Constitution, if the Company is wound up any property that remains after satisfaction of all debts and liabilities of the Company and the costs, charges and expenses of winding up must be distributed among the Members according to the proportion of Shares held irrespective of the amounts paid up on the Shares equally.
- (b) A Member who is in arrears in the payment of a call in accordance with this Constitution but whose Shares have not been forfeited is not entitled to share in the distribution until the amount owing in respect of the call has been fully paid and satisfied.